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We examine one potential reason for the persistence of the glass ceiling: bosses’
perceptions of female subordinates’ family-work conflict. Person categorization and
social role theories are used to examine whether bosses (both male and female)
perceive women as having greater family-work conflict and therefore view them as
mismatched to their organizations and jobs. The results support our model: bosses’
perceptions of family-work conflict mediated the relationships between subordinate
sex and perceptions of person-organization fit, person-job fit, and performance. Both
types of fit were related to promotability (nomination for promotion and manager-
assessed promotability). We discuss implications for practice and future research.

Women have made great strides in gaining entrance
to firms and cracking the glass ceiling. Despite these
advances, women still largely remain stuck in mid-
dle management.

-Mainiero and Sullivan (2005: 118)

Fewer than one in five working women in the
United States held a professional or managerial job
in the mid 1970s (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 1974),
but in the 1990s this figure increased to about one
in four (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 1996). And to-
day women comprise half of professional school
graduates, obtaining careers in fields such as ac-
counting, business, and law in numbers about
equal to men’s (Catalyst, 2007). Although entry into
these occupations happens at about the same rate,
evidence is mounting that women’s and men’s
workplace experiences and career paths begin to
divide soon after (Catalyst, 2004; Davidson &
Burke, 2000).

Although working women are accumulating the
requisite experience and education, there is con-
cern that they still encounter what has been termed
the glass ceiling in today’s workplaces. The term
was popularized in the 1980s and refers to barriers
to women’s upward mobility in organizations (Hy-
mowitz & Schellhardt, 1986). The “glass” metaphor
refers to the invisibility of these barriers. Research
on this phenomenon focuses on identifying the or-
ganizational practices and interpersonal biases that
inhibit women’s advancement. Examples of find-

ings and issues in this area include lack of mentor-
ing of women, sex stereotyping, and views that
associate masculine traits with leader effectiveness
(cf. Fletcher, 1992; Mainiero & Sullivan, 2005; Mor-
rison, 1987; Powell, Butterfield, & Parent, 2002;
Ragins & Cotton, 1991). No advertisements frankly
state that women need not apply or are not eligible
for high-level positions (Hesse-Biber & Carter,
2000), but evidence suggests that women continue
to have difficulty advancing into the ranks of senior
management. For example, women holding the ti-
tles of chairman, CEO, COO (chief operating offi-
cer), and executive vice president remain at about 7
percent of the population of executives in the
United States (Catalyst, 2007).

Although researchers have long studied female
managers from the “think leader, think male” par-
adigm (e.g., Schein, 1973, 1975), an area that has
not been investigated as a linking mechanism be-
tween women and their career outcomes is manag-
ers’ perceptions of subordinates’ work and family
demands (when demands from one domain spill
over to affect the other). According to social role
theory, women are typically viewed from a non-
work, caregiving vantage point, so their nonwork
demands should be quite salient to workplace col-
leagues (Hoobler, 2007). Therefore, we feel that
an area deserving of research attention, and one
that may hold a key to understanding the per-
sistence of the glass ceiling, are bosses’ percep-
tions of their subordinates’ family and work
intersections.

To this end, we designed a study that began by
testing whether managers view women as having
more family-work conflict than men—that is,
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whether women are viewed as having more dif-
ficulty effectively executing their work roles be-
cause of their family roles (Greenhaus & Beutell,
1985), even with actual child- and other depen-
dent-care responsibilities and their own per-
ceived family-work conflict controlled for. Then,
we examined the extent to which bosses’ percep-
tions of their subordinates’ family-work conflict
impacted their perceptions of subordinates’ fit
with their jobs and organization, their perfor-
mance, and ultimately subordinates’ promotabil-
ity. In other words, our study suggests that rather
than actual family-work conflict, bosses’ biased
perceptions of their female employees’ family-
work conflict may explain why women experi-
ence fewer promotions. Bosses’ perceptions are
hypothesized to significantly affect promotability
assessments and thus contribute to explaining
the gap in promotions between men and women.
We see this perception-promotability relation-
ship as one potential reason for the perseverance
of the glass ceiling. While the glass ceiling met-
aphor has often referred to barriers to the corpo-
rate suite, as in Morrison, White, Van Velsor, and
the Center for Creative Leadership (1987), our
study consisted of a sample of middle managers
just below the general manager level. Existing
social role (Eagly, 1987; Eagly & Karau, 2002) and
person categorization theories (Feldman, 1981,

1986; Shore, Barksdale, & Shore, 1995) guide our
study.

Our research addresses several gaps in the extant
literature. Kirchmeyer (2002) found that promo-
tions to higher organizational levels were associ-
ated with greater masculinity and that having chil-
dren meant less career success for women but more
career success for men (2006). In the present study,
we have answered Kirchmeyer’s call for research
on how family (in this case, perceptions of family-
work conflict) colors not only objective but also
subjective assessments of upward mobility. To this
end, we examined two aspects of promotability: (1)
managers’ perceptions of their employees’ promot-
ability and (2) employees’ reports of whether they
had been nominated for a promotion. Second, we
believe this study has answered a call from Mar-
tins, Eddleston, and Veiga (2002) for work and fam-
ily research that examines how factors that are un-
der an organization’s control—such as norms
regarding supervisor behavior toward employees
who balance work and family roles (e.g., Stephens
& Sommer, 1995)—influence the relationship be-
tween this type of conflict and career outcomes.
Accordingly, we designed our study to explore how
manager cognitions relate to women’s promotabil-
ity. We present a model of the proposed relation-
ships in Figure 1.

FIGURE 1
Hypothesized Model: Bosses’ Perceptions of Family-Work Conflict and Women’s Promotabilitya
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a “M” � variable reported by managers. “S” � variable reported by subordinates.
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HYPOTHESES

Many reasons have been offered to explain the
differences between men and women’s upward
progress in organizations, but we focus on subcon-
scious stereotyping that has been labeled “think
leader, think male” (Schein, 1973, 1975). Berthoin
Antal and Izraeli (1993) have asserted that the high-
est hurdle for women in management in all indus-
trialized countries is the unrelenting stereotype
that “manager equals male.” In this vein, social role
theory (Eagly, 1987) prescribes that gender-typical
roles (e.g., breadwinner versus homemaker) as-
cribed to men and women shape both expectations
about the appropriate behavior of men versus
women and the beliefs men and women have about
their own talents and skills. Research has consis-
tently illustrated that men are generally seen as
more agentic and competent, whereas women are
seen as more expressive, communal, nurturing,
and supportive (cf. Diekman & Eagly, 2000). And
one sphere in which social role stereotypes have
manifested is in management abilities, resulting
in the think leader–think male stereotype
(Heilman, 2001).

Social role theory suggests a double bind for fe-
male managers. That is, they are (1) unassociated
with management effectiveness and (2) associated
with nurturing, communal social roles. As the fol-
lowing quotation illustrates, stereotypes prevail
that associate women with, specifically, caregiving
roles: “Because of child-rearing responsibilities,
women are less committed to their careers” (Mattis
[2002: 321], quoting from a document created by
the Bank of Montreal’s Advancement of Women
Initiative). Caregiving roles are underrewarded in
the labor market and in organizations and are seen
as incongruent with leadership roles (Lewis, 2001;
Liff & Ward, 2001; Littleton, 1997). The implication
is that women’s careers may suffer because of the
caregiving stereotypes ascribed to them.

According to Lewis (2001), the most fundamental
assumptions made in the traditional male model of
work are the separation of work and home and the
division of labor, which have resulted in greater
value placed on male workers and those without
active family commitments. One problematic as-
sumption underlying the traditional model is that
all women have caregiving responsibilities. In fact,
women who are highly focused on their careers are
less likely to marry and less likely to have children,
and when they do, they are likely to have fewer
children (Friedman & Greenhaus, 2000). A second
problematic assumption of the traditional model is
that work and family domains are incompatible
and in conflict (Greenhaus & Powell, 2006). Con-

trary to this assumption, recent studies have shown
that many workers take pride in having struck a
balance between the two domains that is satisfac-
tory to them and allows for commitment to both
roles; that is, work and family can be allies (Fried-
man & Greenhaus, 2000). Thus, it is troublesome to
project the caregiving role onto all female workers
and, further, to assume that all experience a higher
degree of conflict between the two roles than do
males. A main finding of Byron’s (2005) meta-anal-
ysis on work-family conflict was that, across many
studies, sex has a near-zero relationship to work
interference with family, and a weakly positive re-
lationship to family interference with work (with
women experiencing slightly higher family inter-
ference with work), despite the fact that strong re-
lationships between these two constructs and sex
have been frequently proposed in the management
literature. A conclusion of Byron’s analysis of mul-
tiple studies was that men and women seem to
have quite similar levels of work interference with
family and family interference with work. Despite
these empirical findings, bosses may perceive dif-
ferences in family-work conflict between their fe-
male and male subordinates. Admittedly, these
perceptions may stem from many causes. For ex-
ample, managers may have read reports indicating
that women actually spend more time each day on
family/home responsibilities than do men, or that
women are more easily distracted by family while
at work (e.g., Parasuraman, Greenhaus, & Granrose,
1992). But in this study, we employ social role
theory to explain managers’ elevated perceptions of
females’ family-work conflict.

The extant research is lacking in testing manag-
ers’ perceptions of the conflict their subordinates
experience in regard to work and family. However,
managers’ influence on subordinates’ work-family
conflict has been examined in a small number of
studies. Specifically, Thomas and Ganster (1995)
found that supportive supervision reduces subor-
dinates’ perceptions of work-family conflict. And
Thompson, Brough, and Schmidt (2006) found that
when managers and subordinates reported similar
views of work-family issues, subordinates reported
less work-family conflict.

Relatedly, Shore and colleagues (1995) found
that managers make attributions about their em-
ployees’ organizational commitment. According to
Feldman’s (1981, 1986) work on person categoriza-
tion, managers base assumptions about employees
on external cues that then influence the informa-
tion that is salient, attended to, and recalled in
relation to that employee (Shore et al., 1995). We
propose that the sex of their employees affects how
bosses categorize them in relation to family-work
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conflict. Sex has been shown to be the most instan-
taneous and primary way of categorizing others,
even in comparison to race, age, and occupation
(Fiske, Haslam, & Fiske, 1991; Stangor, Lynch,
Duan, & Glass, 1992; van Knippenberg, van
Twuyver, & Pepels, 1994). And stereotypes about
women and men have been found to be quite easily
and automatically activated (Banaji & Hardin, 1996;
Banaji, Hardin, & Rothman, 1993; Blair & Banaji,
1996). Because managers are more likely to notice
and recall information that confirms prior assump-
tions rather than information that contradicts them
(Krieger, 1995), cognitive biases are reinforced over
time. Rhode (2003) illustrated this concept: given
their assumption that working mothers are not fully
committed to their careers, fellow lawyers more
easily remembered the times when female lawyers
with children left work early than the times they
worked late. In other words, because managers cat-
egorized women into gender-typical caregiving
roles, they linked women with increased family-
work conflict. Thus:

Hypothesis 1. Managers associate female sub-
ordinates with greater family-work conflict
than male subordinates.

Although the vast increase in the number of pro-
fessional women in recent years seemingly means
that equality has been achieved in the workplace,
the reality for women is depressed wages and lower
advancement (Hesse-Biber & Carter, 2000). One ex-
planation for this may be enduring stereotypes of
women’s lack of fit. Previous studies have found a
link between sex and both (1) person-organization
fit (the match between an individual’s values and
his or her organization’s values) and (2) person-job
fit (the match between an individual’s skills and
abilities and those of his or her job requirements).

Turning first to person-organization fit, we sug-
gest that individuals should be perceived as suc-
cessful in organizations that share their personal
characteristics, values, needs, and goals (Kristof-
Brown, Zimmerman, & Johnson, 2005). However,
organizations are not gender-neutral. That is, in
organizations, the contrast between stereotypes of
women (e.g., as kind, caring) and stereotypes as-
cribed to men (e.g., as tough, achievement-ori-
ented) fosters the assumption that women will per-
form poorly (Lyness & Heilman, 2006). Research
supports that 15 years after Schein (1973) coined
the phrase “think leader, think male,” Heilman,
Block, Martell, and Simon (1989) found that little
had changed in workplace perceptions of male and
female managers. Being a woman signals feminin-
ity, which has been associated with perceptions of
decreased managerial ability (Powell et al., 2002),

less effective leadership (Eagly, Johannesen-
Schmidt, & van Engen, 2003), and fewer attribu-
tions for organizational successes (Heilman &
Haynes, 2005)—in essence, incompatibility with
what organizations are assumed to desire in em-
ployees. And hundreds of studies over the past
decades have demonstrated that people develop
gender stereotypes and gender role expectations
early on, well before the age of five, and that many
of these stereotypes are quite inflexible (Pomerleau,
Bolduc, Malcuit, & Cossette, 1990). Returning to the
double bind of the woman manager, we note that
on the one hand, stereotypes about women are in-
congruent with stereotypes of successful managers,
and on the other hand, they are congruent with
caregiving roles. As evidence, a full 82.1 percent of
adult men and women believe women are biologi-
cally better suited to care for children (National
Opinion Research Center, 1994–1996). People be-
lieve that the sexes have typical, and different,
traits and behaviors (e.g., Diekman & Eagly, 2000),
and that women and men should differ, especially
in behaviors such as caregiving, which are believed
to be foundational sex differences (Eagly & Karau,
2002).

Returning to our earlier cognitive biases argu-
ment, these lack-of-fit expectations about women
in business organizations are likely confirmed over
time (Feldman, 1981, 1986), as managers attend to
women’s behaviors that perpetuate this line of
thinking. Managers then act in ways (e.g., in per-
formance evaluations, allocation of desirable as-
signments) that affect how women are regarded and
rewarded in organizations (Lyness & Heilman,
2006). So though managers may not consciously
see women as ill-suited to their organizations, man-
agers’ enduring stereotypes about women’s caregiv-
ing roles may affect their perceptions. Thus:

Hypothesis 2. Managers’ perceptions of sub-
ordinates’ family-work conflict mediate the
relationship between subordinates’ sex and
managers’ perceptions of subordinates’ person-
organization fit.

As far as person-job fit, when bosses (of either
sex) categorize employees on the basis of sex, we
suggest that they expect female employees, even
subconsciously, to be less attendant to their jobs as
a result of competition from caregiving responsibil-
ities. As with person-organization fit, think leader–
think male stereotyping likely plays a role. In fact,
in large, comprehensive studies of executive
women, the most frequently cited obstacle to wom-
en’s advancement is male stereotyping and related
preconceptions (Catalyst, 1996). Managerial jobs
have traditionally been imbued with male charac-
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teristics, in that they are synonymous with organi-
zational authority, responsibility, and status (Ly-
ness & Heilman, 2006; Ragins & Sundstrom, 1989).

We seek to explain women’s lack of job fit via a
related stereotype—women’s link to caregiving re-
sponsibilities. Despite Byron’s (2005) meta-analytic
findings that sex has a near-zero relationship to
work interference with family, and that being fe-
male has only a slightly positive relationship to
family interference with work, 70 percent of U.S.
adults agree that women’s family responsibilities
prevent them from putting as much time and effort
into their jobs as do men (National Opinion Re-
search Center, 1994–1996).

We predict that this expectation affects manag-
ers’ appraisals and judgments regarding female em-
ployees. Drawing on person categorization theory,
Feldman (1981, 1986) called attention to the self-
fulfilling prophecy of managers’ expectations influ-
encing the quality of the exchange relationship
with their employees. Research has shown that
managerial expectations of an employee in areas
such as career success (Liden, Wayne, & Stillwell,
1993) predict the quality of the exchange relation-
ship better than actual job performance or demo-
graphic similarity, eventually coloring employee
resource allocation, resource attainment, and the
like. So, when managers expect women to be mis-
matched to their jobs, managers’ interactions with
them may actually serve to bolster this belief. Even
if managers do not see women in general as ill-
suited to their jobs, these perceptions may be trans-
lated through managers’ stereotypes about wom-
en’s caregiving roles and concerns about how these
roles may manifest as family-work conflict. Thus,
we predict:

Hypothesis 3. Managers’ perceptions of sub-
ordinates’ family-work conflict mediate the
relationship between subordinates’ sex and
managers’ perceptions of subordinates’ person-
job fit.

Not only do we anticipate that managers’ percep-
tions of their female subordinates’ family-work
conflict will be associated with decreased fit with
their organizations and jobs; we also expect a neg-
ative relationship with managers’ perceptions of
their subordinates’ work performance. The theoret-
ical argument is based on social role theory: the
feminine caregiving role stands at odds with the
successful performance of the masculine manage-
rial role. Specifically, when family conflicts with
work, such conflict is seen as incompatible with
managers’ vision of the successful worker as some-
one who is unfettered by outside demands and puts
his or her job first (Ridgeway & Correll, 2005). Ac-

cording to this belief, the ideal worker is perceived
to have the ability to “drop everything” for work
demands. “Face time” and long hours are not nec-
essarily associated with actual productivity (e.g.,
Epstein, Seron, Oglensky, & Saute, 1999), yet these
often function as shortcuts to assessing subordi-
nates’ performance (Williams, 2001). Although a
handful of earlier studies have shown that family-
work conflict was negatively related to self-re-
ported job performance, Witt and Carlson (2006)
recently provided evidence for a negative relation-
ship between family-work conflict and supervisor-
assessed job performance as well. In our model, we
predicted that bosses’ perceptions of family-work
conflict would mediate the relationship between
sex and work performance. Thus:

Hypothesis 4. Managers’ perceptions of sub-
ordinates’ family-work conflict mediate the
relationship between subordinates’ sex and
managers’ perceptions of subordinates’
performance.

As shown in Figure 1, we propose that managers’
perceptions of fit are associated with both subordi-
nates’ reports of having been nominated for a pro-
motion and managers’ assessments of subordinates’
promotability. First, we propose that promotions
and promotability are associated with the degree to
which subordinates are seen as fitting their organ-
izations. Evidence from person-organization fit re-
search suggests that decision makers are more
likely to evaluate favorably those who are judged to
fit (Bretz & Judge, 1994; Bretz, Rynes, & Gerhart,
1993). Bretz and Judge (1994) found indirect rela-
tionships between person-organization fit and both
salary and hierarchical level attained. Person cate-
gorization theory bolsters our arguments: when
managers form impressions of subordinates (e.g., as
a good fit with their organization), one way in
which they confirm this assessment is through re-
source allocation (Liden et al., 1993). Individuals
who mirror organizationally sanctioned behaviors
and values—that is, those who fit—should be be-
stowed with appropriate indicators of career suc-
cess (Bretz & Judge, 1994). One way in which we
suggest subordinates’ fit should be rewarded is
through promotions. Furthermore, we felt it was
important to include managers’ perceptions of
subordinates’ promotability, as these may be im-
portant signals of continued upward mobility for
subordinates in the future. Hence, we hypothe-
size person-organization fit to be associated with
subordinates’ reports of nomination for a promo-
tion and managers’ perceptions of subordinates’
promotability. Thus:
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Hypothesis 5. Managers’ perceptions of subor-
dinates’ person-organization fit are positively
associated with subordinates’ reports of having
been nominated for a promotion.

Hypothesis 6. Managers’ perceptions of subor-
dinates’ person-organization fit are positively
associated with managers’ perceptions of sub-
ordinates’ promotability.

Not only do we hypothesize person-organization
fit to affect promotions and promotability, we also
propose, though perhaps less strongly, that promo-
tions and promotability are associated with the de-
gree to which subordinates fit their jobs. Percep-
tions of person-job fit may be related to promotions
because of presumptions that individuals who fit
have higher performance (Kristof-Brown et al.,
2005) and possess greater job-related skills (Bor-
man & Motowidlo, 1997) as compared to those who
do not fit. According to Lyness and Heilman (2006),
lack of job fit results in negative perceptions and,
consequently, lower performance evaluations. And
for both sexes, but especially for women, lack of job
fit is related to fewer promotions (Lyness & Hei-
lman, 2006). Person categorization theory also im-
plies that, when managers have cognitively cate-
gorized an employee as a good or bad fit with his
or her job, they are prone to act in ways that con-
firm this perception when choosing whether or not
to allocate organizational rewards such as
promotions.

Lyness and Heilman (2006) looked at the influ-
ence of fit on promotions, measuring promotions
by comparing respondents’ positions in a man-
agement hierarchy over a two-year period. We
complemented their “objective” test of job fit’s
relationship with promotions by similarly asking
subordinates whether they had been and/or
thought they would be nominated for promotions
by their current managers. We hypothesize that
person-job fit is related to both actual promotions
received and managers’ perceptions of promotabil-
ity. Thus,

Hypothesis 7. Managers’ perceptions of subor-
dinates’ person-job fit are positively associated
with subordinates’ reports of having been nom-
inated for a promotion.

Hypothesis 8. Managers’ perceptions of subor-
dinates’ person-job fit are positively associated
with managers’ perceptions of subordinates’
promotability.

As can be seen in Figure 1, we did not generate
hypotheses related to subordinate performance and
promotability outcomes, as these relationships

have been documented elsewhere (e.g., DeVaro,
2006; Lyness & Heilman, 2006).

METHODS

Sample

We drew our sample from one midwestern-U.S.
division of a global Fortune 100 transportation
firm. The company is a high-volume goods-han-
dling organization. The company’s organizational
hierarchy has clearly defined job levels and respon-
sibilities for each level. The managers in this sam-
ple had broad managerial responsibilities, includ-
ing overseeing the operations of one major
functional area of the division and guiding, men-
toring, and evaluating the performance of their sub-
ordinates. The subordinates were supervisors who
handled more day-to-day work activities, includ-
ing scheduling and forecasting. The subordinates
were active in directing the efforts of part-time
supervisors who in turn had direct contact with
frontline, hourly workers. The subordinates in
our sample were all at the same hierarchical level
in the organization.

The total sample size was 178 participants, in-
cluding 52 managers and 126 subordinates. The
response rate for subordinates was 83 percent and
that for managers was 100 percent, because respon-
dents were given time during work hours to com-
plete the survey. Managers and subordinates com-
pleted different surveys, answering questions about
themselves and their workplace. Manager data
were matched to subordinate data, which allowed
for examination of the manager-subordinate dyadic
relationship. In sum, 126 dyads were matched and
used in our analyses. Managers rated a maximum of
four subordinates, with the majority rating three.

We collected demographic information from
both managers and subordinates. Among the man-
agers, 84.1 percent were male, and the average age
was 40.2 years. For the subordinate sample, 65.9
percent were male, and the average age was 35.6
years. With respect to children, 23.8 percent of the
managers and 27 percent of the subordinates had
none. On average, managers had more children
(2.4) than their subordinates (1.4). The survey pro-
vided precoded race categories, including white/
Caucasian, African-American, Hispanic, Asian,
and other. The manager sample was 71.4 percent
Caucasian, 19.8 percent African-American, 7.1 per-
cent Hispanic, and 1.6 percent Asian. The subordi-
nate sample was 60.3 percent Caucasian, 19.8 per-
cent African-American, 9.5 percent Hispanic, 4.8
percent Asian, and 4.0 percent other; 1.6 percent
did not provide their race. Managers’ mean tenure
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at the organization was 19.3 years; subordinates’
mean tenure was 11.3 years. As for education level,
47.7 percent of the subordinates, had completed
high school, 39.2 percent had a bachelor’s degree,
and 7.8 percent had a master’s degree; 5.2 percent
did not provide this information. The organization
provided subordinates’ salary information; the av-
erage yearly salary was $59,825. Neither salary nor
education data were collected from the managers.

Procedures

The authors and trained doctoral students ad-
ministered the surveys on site. Each participant
received a packet containing a cover letter, which
outlined the purpose of the study and its voluntary
nature, and a survey. Participants were told that
their responses would be kept confidential and that
they could withdraw participation without penalty
at any time.

Measures

Subordinates responded to questions about their
own family-work conflict, nomination for promo-
tions, family status, and other demographic infor-
mation. Managers provided information on their
perceptions of their subordinates’ family-work con-
flict, person-organization fit, person-job fit, pro-
motability, and in-role performance. Managers also
responded to various demographic questions. For
all measures, except those about family status/
demographic characteristics, the response scale
ranged from 1, “strongly disagree,” to 7,
“strongly agree.”

Family-work conflict. Managers rated each sub-
ordinate’s family-work conflict with a six-item
scale (� � .88) from Carlson, Kacmar, and Williams
(2000). We altered the wording of the original scale
slightly to reflect that managers were reporting on
subordinates’ family-work conflict. Two dimen-
sions of family-work conflict were assessed. Strain-
based family-work conflict measured how stress
stemming from a subordinate’s family life nega-
tively affected the subordinate at work. Time-based
family-work conflict measured how the subordi-
nate’s family responsibilities affected the amount
of time spent on work responsibilities and work
activities. A sample item for time-based family-
work conflict was, “The time he/she spends on
family responsibilities often interferes with his/her
work responsibilities.” We used the same six items
(except with the self as the referent) to measure
subordinates’ perceptions of their own family-work
conflict, a control variable in our model (� � .83).

Person-organization fit. A three-item scale (� �
.91) from Cable and DeRue (2002) measured the
extent to which a manager perceived a subordinate
as having values similar to the employing organi-
zation, or having a personality well matched to that
of the employing organization. A sample item was,
“I feel this employee’s values and [the organiza-
tion’s] values match.”

Person-job fit. A six-item scale (� � .81) from
Cable and DeRue (2002) assessed the extent to
which a manager perceived a subordinate as pos-
sessing abilities or talents that fit the skills required
by his or her current position. A sample item was,
“The match is very good between the demands of
his/her job and this employee’s personal skills.”

Promotability. A three-item scale (� � .91) from
Thacker and Wayne (1995) measured the extent to
which a manager perceived a subordinate as having
the potential to move up within the organization
and have a successful career. The items were, “I
believe that this employee will have a successful
career,” “If I had to select a successor for my posi-
tion, it would be this subordinate,” and “I believe
that this subordinate has high potential.”

Nomination for promotion. Two items (� � .85)
were developed specifically for this study and were
intended to capture perceptions of whether a sub-
ordinate’s superior had nominated or would nom-
inate the employee for promotion. This measure
was reported by the subordinates. The items were,
“My manager would encourage me to apply for a
promotion” and “My manager has encouraged me
to apply for a promotion.”

In-role performance. The managers used a sev-
en-item scale (� � .84) from Rupp and Cropanzano
(2002) to rate the in-role performance of their sub-
ordinates. An example item asked the extent to
which a manager agreed that a subordinate “fulfills
responsibilities specified in the job description.”

Control variables. Our model included several
control variables that we expected might influence
managers’ perceptions of their subordinates’ family-
work conflict. A number of family status vari-
ables, including responsibility for elder or depen-
dent care, having a child under age 12, number of
children, and marital status, were selected as con-
trols because they have been associated with self-
reported family-work conflict, so we expected that
they might influence managers’ perceptions of sub-
ordinates’ family-work conflict. Subordinates’ re-
sponses indicated if they cared for a spouse/part-
ner, elderly parent, or other dependent (0 � “no,”
1 � “yes”). Like Kirchmeyer (2006), we controlled
for having a child under the age of 12 (0 � “no
children under 12,” 1 � “one or more children
under 12”). Number of children was included as a
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control variable because we expected an increase in
this number to impact how others would perceive a
subordinate’s family-work conflict. We included
the raw score for number of children in our model.
Additionally, we controlled for marital status be-
cause, for example, others may perceive someone
as having less family-work conflict if there is addi-
tional support in the home (e.g., Kirchmeyer, 2006).
We asked subordinates if they had spouses or
partners (0 � “no spouse/partner,” 1 � “spouse/
partner”).

We also included additional controls. The first
asked whether or not a subordinate had experi-
enced a career interruption (defined as “time taken
off to care for children, elderly parents, other de-
pendents, your own health issue, or to obtain edu-
cation”), as a career interruption may implicitly
signal to a manager that the subordinate has in-
creased family-work conflict. Subordinates indi-
cated how many career interruptions they had had
(0 � “no career interruption,” 1 � “career interrup-
tion”). Second, we included subordinates’ own re-
ports of their family-work conflict as a control vari-
able (see the family-work conflict measure above)
to test whether managers’ perceptions were congru-
ent with subordinates’ self-reports. Last, we in-
cluded manager sex because of its potential impact
on ratings of subordinate family-work conflict; for
example, we thought female managers might be
less likely to report female subordinates as having
family-work conflict because female managers may
have experienced what it is like to have others
misinterpret or overattend to their own family-
work conflict (1 � “male,” 2 � “female”).

RESULTS

Overview of the Analyses

Because many of our model’s variables were
manager-rated, we had two concerns to address
prior to hypothesis testing: common method vari-
ance and discriminant validity. To address the first
concern, we conducted Harman’s single-factor test

(Podsakoff, MacKenzie, Lee, & Podsakoff, 2003).
This test involves a confirmatory factor analysis
(CFA) wherein all variables are allowed to load
onto a single factor. The model demonstrated very
poor fit (�2[252] � 1936.78, incremental fit index
[IFI] � .73, comparative fit index [CFI] � .72, stan-
dardized root-mean-square residual [SRMR] � .15).
In addition, we conducted an alternative test sug-
gested by Podsakoff and colleagues (2003) that al-
lowed us to examine the potential increase in
model fit by directly modeling a common methods
factor. The common methods factor was not al-
lowed to correlate with the other latent variables.
This alternative model resulted in significantly
worse fit than our hypothesized five-factor model
of manager-rated variables (�df � 22; ��2 � 67.74,
p � .001). Further, the common methods factor
only accounted for 6.4 percent of the total variance
explained by the model. Williams, Cote, and Buck-
ley (1989) have suggested that this is a relatively
insignificant amount of variance explained by a
common methods factor.

Our second concern, shared variance generated
by managers responding to questions about their
subordinates on five separate measures, was also
addressed via CFA. A five-factor model provided
adequate fit for the manager-reported measures
(�2[242, n � 126] � 664.67, IFI � .91, CFI � .91,
SRMR � .10). Hu and Bentler (1999) and Kline
(2004) recommend a cutoff of .08 for SRMR and a
minimum CFI and IFI of .90 for good model fit. We
then compared a series of alternative models to
assess whether the measures represented five dis-
tinct constructs. Results are provided in Table 1. A
four-factor model with person-organization fit and
person-job fit collapsed as one scale had signifi-
cantly poorer fit than the five-factor model. Simi-
larly, a four-factor model with promotability and
in-role performance collapsed into one scale (be-
cause both can be considered managers’ summary
evaluative judgments of subordinates) had signifi-
cantly poorer fit than the five-factor model.

Finally, we conducted an additional test of the

TABLE 1
Confirmatory Factor Analysis Comparisons, Manager Measuresa

Models �2 (df) SRMR CFI IFI Comparisons

1: Five factors 664.67 (242) 0.10 0.91 0.91
2: Four factorsb 754.04 (246)** 0.11 0.89 0.89 Model 2 compared to model 1
3: Four factorsc 974.36 (246)** 0.10 0.87 0.87 Model 3 compared to model 1

a n � 126.
b Person-organization fit items and person-job fit items as one scale.
c Promotability items and in-role performance items as one scale.

** p � .01
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manager-rated scales’ discriminant validity. Fol-
lowing Fornell and Larcker (1981), we first calcu-
lated the average variance explained by the items
composing each manager-rated scale. According to
Fornell and Larcker, should the value of a scale’s
average variance exceed its correlation with other
variables in the study, evidence of discriminant
validity is present. Our data suggest this condition
was met (as in Neubert, Kacmar, Carlson, Chonko,
& Roberts, 2008). The manager-rated scales were
distinct from one another. These values are pre-
sented along the diagonal of Table 2, which pro-
vides correlations and descriptive statistics for the
variables in the model.

Because managers rated up to four subordinates,
we also conducted within and between analysis
(WABA) to ensure rater independence for manag-
ers’ reports of their subordinates’ family-work con-
flict, person-organization fit, person-job fit, pro-
motability, and in-role performance. The 15o E-test
indicated that managers’ assessments of subordi-
nates’ promotability should be treated as wholes
(E � 1.89); that is, nonindependence of responses
required us to model the rater effect (Dansereau,
Alutto, & Yammarino, 1984). Therefore, we tested
Hypotheses 6 and 8 using hierarchical linear mod-
eling (HLM) to account for the nesting effect of
managers’ promotability ratings of multiple subor-
dinates. The E-test for manager-rated family-work
conflict was significant for parts (E � .77), which
indicates that the variable can be considered at the
individual level. The results for nonindependence
of manager-rated person-organization fit (E � 0.95),
manager-rated person-job fit (E � 0.93), and man-
ager-rated in-role performance (E � 1.10) were non-
significant, indicating equivocal results. With the
exception of in-role performance, the F-tests for
statistical significance were nonsignificant. As
Avolio and Yammarino (1990) suggested, when re-
sults are equivocal or mixed, analysis at the indi-
vidual level is acceptable.

Test of Hypotheses

The zero-order correlations (Table 2) indicated
two significant correlations between control vari-
ables and manager perceptions of subordinate fam-
ily-work conflict. Specifically, these perceptions
were positively correlated with number of children
(r � .35, p � .01) and caring for an elder/dependent
(r � .20, p � .05). The bivariate correlations for the
other control variables (child under 12, marital
status, career interruption, subordinate-reported
family-work conflict, and manager sex) were not
significantly related to manager perceptions of sub-
ordinate family-work conflict.

Beyond relationships with family-work conflict,
a handful of other zero-order correlational findings
were worthy of note (see Table 2). Interestingly,
when a subordinate reported having a child under
12, his or her manager rated both person-job fit (r �
.19, p � .05) and promotability (r � .18, p � .05)
higher. These findings were surprising, and we
speculate that they reflect the idea that when work-
ers have children they become better organized and
better at multitasking, out of necessity; moreover,
managers view these skills as valuable, which may
be reflected in their assessments of subordinates’
promotability and job fit. Another plausible expla-
nation for these findings is that, as we have argued,
it is not just having children that leads to lower
managerial evaluations, but rather the conflict be-
tween the two domains of work and family. As in
our first explanation, we suggest that parenthood
may bring with it many valuable skills (e.g., organ-
izational and time-management skills), and that it
is only when the time and resource demands of the
family and work domains conflict that negative
effects on managers’ career-related perceptions are
likely. Future research would be needed to bear
this explanation out. More in line with our pro-
posed model, we found a negative correlation be-
tween the number of children a subordinate had
and manager-rated person-organization fit (r �
�.22, p � .05). Hence, having more children prob-
ably connoted more distractions from work and
was associated with a manager questioning the de-
gree to which a subordinate is aligned with the
organization.

Examination of two additional relationships was
important for understanding the relevance of our
hypothesized model. First, we did not find a sig-
nificant relationship between subordinate (self-re-
ported) family-work conflict and manager percep-
tions of subordinate family-work conflict (r � .05,
n.s.). Second, in supplemental testing, we found
that female subordinates’ reports of their own fam-
ily-work conflict (mean � 2.40) were not signifi-
cantly different from male subordinates’ (mean �
2.51), and were, in fact, slightly lower.

Structural equation modeling. We chose to use
structural equation modeling (SEM) to evaluate our
model (see Figure 1). The covariance matrix was
analyzed via the maximum likelihood method with
LISREL 8.71 (Jöreskog & Sörbom, 1993). SEM en-
ables researchers to examine the relationships
among a large number of variables simultaneously,
extracting the relative impact of each variable on
the proposed model. It also allowed us to account
for the error associated with the measurement of
the variables.

We tested the hypothesized model employing a
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single-indicator approach, which is preferred when
the sample size precludes testing a full structural
equation model (Rindova, Williamson, Petkova, &
Sever, 2005; Sass & Smith, 2006; Tekleab, Takeu-
chi, & Taylor, 2005). First, single indicators of the
latent constructs were used. For each latent con-
struct, we set the path between the manifest vari-
able and the latent construct to the square root of
the reliability. Second, we set the error of the man-
ifest variable to 1 minus the reliability times the
variance. We assumed measurement without error
for the single-item variables (elder/dependent care,
having a child under 12, number of children, mar-
ital status, sex, and career interruption). Addition-
ally, the residuals for person-organization and per-
son-job fit were allowed to correlate because of
their empirical and conceptual overlap (Kristof-
Brown et al. [2005] found a moderate correlation
between the two and explained it on the basis of the
definition of each as the fit between a person and
some aspect of current employment, be it skills or
values). In addition, we allowed the residuals for
promotability and nomination for promotion to
correlate because both scales measured aspects of
promotions. Finally, we allowed subordinate per-
formance residuals to correlate with manager-rated
person-organization and person-job fit, nomination
for promotion, and promotability, because factors
affecting evaluation of subordinate performance
may similarly affect managers’ view of employees
as good matches with the organization and their
jobs, in terms of fit and upward mobility. Overall,
the model fit the data well (�2[40, n � 126] � 58.5,
IFI � .96, CFI � .96, SRMR � .07).

We conducted a series of nested model compar-
isons to assess the extent to which an alternative
model would result in a significant improvement in
fit compared to the hypothesized model (Anderson
& Gerbing, 1988). Table 3 provides the results of
these comparisons. In model 2, the correlated re-
siduals for the measures of fit and for promotability
and nomination for promotion were constrained to
zero, resulting in a significant change in chi-square
and indicating support for retaining the correlated
residuals. Next, to test our hypothesis that subor-
dinate sex indirectly impacts manager perceptions
of subordinate fit, performance, and promotability
through manager perceptions of subordinate family-
work conflict, we added a direct path from sub-
ordinate sex to each of the endogenous variables
models 3–6. Specifically, alternative model 3 was
used to examine whether subordinate sex had an
impact on person-organization fit independent of
manager-rated family-work conflict. It may be that
personal characteristics such as femininity push
managers to perceive women as having poorer fit
with their organization, irrespective of their per-
ceived family-work conflict (Cable & Judge, 1997;
Chatman, 1989). We found no support for this al-
ternative model. We used alternative model 4 to
examine whether subordinate sex had direct effects
on person-job fit, with females perceived as less
appropriately skilled or trained for a job than their
male counterparts, irrespective of manager ratings
of family-work conflict. Again, this alternative
model was not supported, indicating that this path
should not be retained. Next, alternative model 5
consisted of adding a path from subordinate sex to

TABLE 3
Structural Equation Model Comparisonsa

Models �2 (df) IFI CFI SRMR Comparisons

Hypothesized: Model 1 58.50 (40) 0.96 0.96 0.07
Alternative model 2b 101.83 (41)** 0.89 0.88 0.09 Model 2 compared to model 1
Alternative model 3c 56.76 (39) 0.96 0.96 0.06 Model 3 compared to model 1
Alternative model 4d 56.41 (39) 0.96 0.96 0.06 Model 4 compared to model 1
Alternative model 5e 54.51 (39)* 0.97 0.96 0.07 Model 5 compared to model 1
Alternative model 6f 52.15 (39)* 0.97 0.97 0.06 Model 6 compared to model 1
Alternative model 7g 56.56 (39) 0.96 0.96 0.07 Model 7 compared to model 1
Final: Model 8h 51.52 (38)** 0.97 0.97 0.06 Model 8 compared to model 1

a n � 126.
b Error terms of person-organization fit and person-job fit not correlated; error terms of promotability and nomination for promotion not

correlated.
c Direct path from subordinate sex to person-organization fit.
d Direct path from subordinate sex to person-job fit.
e Direct path from subordinate sex to performance.
f Direct path from subordinate sex to promotability.
g Direct path from subordinate sex to nomination for promotion.
h Direct paths from subordinate sex to performance and promotability.

* p � .05
** p � .01
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performance. Although prior research results have
been inconsistent, there have been studies indicat-
ing that, in general, managers are less likely to rate
females as highly as males on measures of perfor-
mance (e.g., Davison & Burke, 2000; Heilman &
Haynes, 2005). The addition of this path resulted in
a significant reduction in chi-square, indicating
that this path should be retained.

We then compared the hypothesized model with
alternative models 6 and 7, in which a path was
added from subordinate sex to manager percep-
tions of promotability and to nomination for pro-
motion, respectively. Research has indicated that
women in general may be perceived as less compe-
tent on the job (e.g., Biernat & Kobrynowicz, 1997),
a bias that could make a female subordinate’s man-
ager view her as less worthy of promotion (model 6)
and stymie her ability to earn one (model 7). In-
deed, adding the direct path from subordinate sex
to manager reports of promotability (model 6) re-
sulted in a significant change in chi-square, indi-
cating that this path should be retained. In sum, the
nested model comparison results indicated that the
hypothesized model should be modified by adding
direct paths from subordinate sex to performance

and from subordinate sex to manager reports of
promotability, which we did in model 8, shown in
Figure 2 (�2[38, n � 126] � 51.52, IFI � .97, CFI �
.97, SRMR � .06).

Standardized path estimates are provided in Fig-
ure 2. The parameter estimates indicate support for
Hypotheses 1–8. First, subordinate sex was signif-
icantly related to manager perceptions of subordi-
nate family-work conflict, with females perceived
to have greater family-work conflict. Next, manager
perceptions of family-work conflict fully mediated
the relationships between subordinate sex and
person-organization fit, person-job fit, and perfor-
mance. Evidence of full mediation exists because
(1) alternative models 3 and 4—representing the
partial mediation of manager perceptions of family-
work conflict between subordinate sex and the fit
measures—decreased the fit of our model, and (2)
in our final model, the direct path between subor-
dinate sex and performance became nonsignificant.
Finally, both person-organization and person-job
fit were related to manager-reported promotability
and subordinate-reported nomination for promo-
tion. The control variables for number of children,
marital status, and caring for an elder/dependent

FIGURE 2
Path Estimates: Bosses’ Perceptions of Family-Work Conflict and Women’s Promotabilitya

Subordinate’s 
sex (S)

Manager’s 
perception of 
subordinate’s 
family-work 
conflict (M)

Person-organization
fit (M)

Promotability (M)

Nomination for 
promotion (S)

Performance (M)

Person-job fit (M)

**81.–**93.**02.

.22**

–.40**

–.28**

–.33.**  

.58**

.32**

.52**

.43**

Having a child 
under  12 (S)

Number of 
children (S) Marital status (S)

Family-work 
conflict (S)

Career 
interruption (S)

Caring for an 
elder/dependent (S)

Manager sex (M)

 .16**–

a n � 126. “M” � variable reported by managers; “S” � variable reported by subordinates. Dashed lines represent nonsignificant paths.
** p � .01
One-tailed tests.
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were significantly related to manager perceptions
of subordinate family-work conflict. The amount of
variance explained in manager-reported promot-
ability perceptions was 73 percent, and the amount
of variance explained in nomination for promotion
was 56 percent.

Hierarchical linear modeling. To test Hypothe-
ses 6 and 8, we used HLM which let us model the
nonindependence of the multiple promotability
ratings of subordinates as provided by the same
manager. (HLM partials out the variance in a de-
pendent variable attributable to same-source rating,
thus providing a more accurate estimate of a pro-
posed relationship.) Because we were limited to
groups with two or more members, and because we
did not include control variables that previously
limited our sample size, the sample size for this
analysis was 45 managers and 131 subordinates.
Both Hypotheses 6 and 8 were supported: person-
organization fit positively predicted managers’ as-
sessments of promotability (�01 � .49, t � 2.20, p �
.01), and person-job fit positively predicted manag-
ers’ assessments of promotability (�01 � .54, t �
2.95, p � .01).

DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to investigate
whether women’s promotability is hampered by
their bosses’ perceptions that they experience
greater family-work conflict than men and have
poorer fit with their organizations and jobs. Thus,
this study explored one potential explanation for
the glass ceiling. However, it is important to note
that the idea that women’s attention to family de-
mands contributes to their lack of advancement is
not new. The key contribution of this study is to
show that, although women’s family-work conflict
may play a role in their career progress, managers’
perceptions of their family-work conflict may also
do so. Our model, based on person categorization
and social role theories, portrays gender as impact-
ing upward mobility through managers’ percep-
tions of family-work conflict and perceived fit. Spe-
cifically, we found that managers tended to
categorize women as experiencing greater family-
work conflict, even after controlling for family re-
sponsibilities and women’s own perceptions of
family-work conflict. In turn, managers’ percep-
tions of family-work conflict seem to influence
their perceptions of fit and performance, with man-
agers appearing to view female employees as hav-
ing poorer fit with their organization and job. Fi-
nally, perceptions of fit were directly related to
promotions and promotability.

Results indicated strong support for the overall

hypothesized model. Even though female employ-
ees actually reported slightly less family-work con-
flict than their male counterparts, their managers
still perceived them as having greater family-work
conflict, a perception that had significant implica-
tions for women’s organizational advancement.
Moreover, these perceptual biases held for both
male and female managers. Even when controlling
for manager sex, various types of subordinate fam-
ily responsibilities, and, as stated, subordinates’
own reports of their family-work conflict, we found
the same results. Person categorization and social
role theories provide the theoretical basis for this
important finding. Our results support the conten-
tion that women are often categorized as nurturing
and others assume they experience competing de-
mands from incompatible work and family roles.
Combined, our findings provide strong support for
a stereotype-based explanation of the link between
subordinates’ sex and bosses’ perceptions of subor-
dinates’ family-work conflict.

The next set of linkages in the model concerned
whether managers’ perceptions of family-work con-
flict mediate the relation between sex and percep-
tions of job and organizational fit and performance.
We found support for these relationships, in that
manager perceptions of family-work conflict fully
mediated the relation between sex and perceptions
of fit and performance. Specifically, women were
rated lower on job and organizational fit and per-
formance through the linking mechanism of their
managers’ perceptions of their family-work con-
flict. In keeping with research on stereotypical at-
tributes ascribed to women, it seems that women
are less likely than men to be perceived as good
“fits” and high performers because they are viewed
as responsible for family, which may be seen as
incompatible with holding leadership/managerial
positions. It may be that managers feel that higher
levels of family-work conflict make women less
focused on their jobs and careers; consequently,
managers presume that they are less committed (as
in the Bank of Montreal stereotype mentioned ear-
lier), especially in environments where long hours
and no outside distractions are expected.

As in prior research on fit (e.g., Kristof-Brown et
al., 2005), our study showed that managers’ percep-
tions of organizational fit and job fit were related to
subordinates’ promotability, both past nominations
for promotion and managers’ assessments of subor-
dinates’ future promotability. Importantly, we
found that sex impacted these two aspects of pro-
motability through managers’ perceptions of family-
work conflict and fit. These results suggest that
managers’ biases based on the traditional male
model of work may be affecting their cognition and,
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consequently, women’s upward mobility. Women,
irrespective of their actual caregiving responsibili-
ties, seem to be viewed as having greater caregiving
responsibilities and greater family-work conflict
than do men. These findings imply stereotyping,
given that empirical research shows that men and
women report similar levels of work interfering
with family and family interfering with work (By-
ron, 2005); indeed, we found that female subordi-
nates actually reported slightly less family-work
conflict than did their male counterparts. Research-
ers have long argued that women face stereotypes
that impede their career progress, but the type and
nature of these stereotypes are seldom investigated.
We feel a major contribution of this study is that we
have uncovered a critical dimension of the social
role expectations that play a key role in the upward
progress of female workers. Furthermore, we feel
that such stereotyping is quite significant, with
strong ramifications for people and organizations,
given that these perceptions affect important man-
agerial decisions.

Interestingly, although we assumed a positive
relationship between subordinate performance and
both promotability and nomination for promotion,
in our full model test these paths were not signifi-
cant. An examination of the correlation matrix in
Table 2 illustrates quite large, significant, zero-or-
der relationships between these variables. Yet in
our structural equation model these paths became
nonsignificant. We suggest that, in the context of
gender and organizations, fit is fundamental (see
Lyness & Heilman, 2006). That is, women’s fit (or
lack thereof)—not their job performance—is what
is most evidential of their career potential in the
eyes of their managers. Further exploration of our
performance and promotability variables in the
context of family-work conflict and career out-
comes is needed to substantiate these ideas.

The results of our study have a number of prac-
tical implications for organizations. As with many
stereotypes that affect workplace decisions, manag-
ers may not be aware of their own biases. Thus, the
most important practical recommendation is also
the most obvious: to reduce or eliminate the impact
of sex on managers’ perceptions of family-work
conflict, perceptions of fit, work performance, and
promotion decisions, managers must be made
aware of their potential to stereotype. As Meyerson
and Fletcher (2000) stated in their “modest mani-
festo for shattering the glass ceiling,” simply nam-
ing these types of subtle, entrenched discrimina-
tion has a remarkable effect on rooting them out
and improving opportunities for women. Just en-
suring that conversations happen between manag-
ers regarding company norms and taboos can

change dynamics. Small wins such as these, Mey-
erson and Fletcher offered, can often snowball,
eventually squelching discrimination and mending
whole organizations. In addition to managerial ac-
countability, companies must also bear responsibil-
ity for ensuring that biased perceptions of caregiv-
ing roles do not affect promotion decisions.
Research has shown that sound, structured hiring
and promotion procedures that hold individual
managers accountable for their actions can de-
crease decision-making biases (Mainiero & Sulli-
van, 2005). Vigilance in fairly managing promotion
processes stands to benefit not only women,
but also men, and the efficiency of an entire
organization.

Further, our results raise concerns about company-
sponsored programs that assist employees with
managing family-work conflict. Because this con-
flict appears to influence managers’ perceptions of
fit, performance, and promotability, employees
who participate in these programs may signal to
their managers that they have family demands and
need assistance in balancing home and work do-
mains. Participation in these company-sponsored
programs may reduce the likelihood that their man-
agers view them as fitting with job and organiza-
tion, consequently reducing their promotion op-
portunities. We were unable to directly address the
effect of participating in such company-sponsored
programs because these programs were unavailable
to the supervisors and managers in our study. Fu-
ture research should test the relationship between
subordinate participation in company-sponsored
programs and managers’ perceptions of family-
work conflict, fit, performance, and promotability.

Mainiero and Sullivan (2005) suggested specific
changes organizations should embrace to retain
and advance women, a number of which focused
on reducing employees’ conflict between work and
family roles. However, organizations would do
well to realize that work-family supports (e.g., flex-
time, paid time off for parenting) that help employ-
ees manage time and resources may actually call
attention to women’s work-family challenges
(Hoobler, 2007) and—if biases remain unad-
dressed—have negative implications for women’s
careers. Even short-term adjustments in work
schedules such as taking parental leave or working
part time for under a year have been shown to
result in long-term reductions in earnings and ad-
vancement (Crittenden, 2002).

The overall results strongly supported our hy-
potheses, yet the limitations of the study should be
acknowledged. First, our main argument was pred-
icated on the idea that managers fall prey to gender
biases when it comes to assessing subordinates’
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family-work conflict. We cannot, however, soundly
rule out alternative explanations for our findings.
Although we controlled for a number of factors that
may influence family-work conflict perceptions,
other forces may be at play. For example, as one of
our anonymous reviewers noted, it may be that
what subordinates view as family-work conflict is
divided along gender lines. Although male and fe-
male subordinates’ self-reports described similar,
perceptual levels of family-work conflict, if such
conflict were assessed in terms of behavior—such
as the number of times these subordinates (versus
their spouses) stayed home with sick children, or
the number of minutes they spent managing the
home schedule—it may be that females did experi-
ence higher levels of family-work conflict. As such,
it could be possible that managers are actually more
adept at assessing subordinates’ family-work con-
flict than the subordinates are. Alternatively, it
could be that women are more likely to request
informal accommodations for family life, or are
more likely to talk about family considerations at
work than are men, both possibilities having the
unintended effect of making family demands more
salient to their managers. In any case, our percep-
tual measure of family-work conflict does not allow
us to tease out these unique differences.

Second, our sample comprised supervisors and
their managers in one large organization in the
transportation industry. Given the fairly high rep-
resentation of men in managerial positions in the
participating organization, replication of the results
of this study may be most likely in similarly male-
dominated industries such as manufacturing, util-
ities, and construction. Future research is needed
that explores whether the percentage of men in
management positions is a key contextual variable
that increases the likelihood that the managerial
bias identified in this study occurs. Although sam-
pling from one organization is a limitation, it is also
a strength, in that some extraneous factors that may
affect men’s and women’s promotability (e.g., type
of industry and success of the company) are
controlled.

A third limitation is that our control variables
(caring for an elder or other dependent, having a
child under 12, number of children, marital status,
career interruptions, subordinates’ perceptions of
their family-work conflict, and manager sex), al-
though copious, may not have adequately captured
all of the predictors of managers’ perceptions of
family-work conflict. In response to these limita-
tions, future studies in this area should include
respondents from multiple companies and con-
sider additional control variables. For example, we
failed to test how the working or nonworking status

of subordinates’ spouses/partners affected the rela-
tionships uncovered here. Further, the femininity
(versus masculinity) of women managers may play
a role in the stereotypes managers ascribe to them.
And measures of gender role stereotypes should be
assessed to understand which characteristics of
managers are associated with biased perceptions.

Finally, the shortcomings of one specific control
variable bear mentioning. In our model, we attempt
to acknowledge the effect of subordinate career in-
terruptions on managers’ perceptions of family-
work conflict. In our survey, we asked subordinates
to report how many career interruptions they had
experienced and went on to define this variable for
them as “time taken off to care for children, elderly
parents, other dependents, your own health issue,
or to obtain education.” Grouping all interruptions
together in this way was most likely ill-advised.
Particularly, taking time off to pursue education
may be quite different from the other career inter-
ruptions; that is, education may signal increased
competency and fit, whereas the other, family-re-
lated interruptions seem likely to function in the
opposite manner.

Our study’s strengths should also be recognized.
A primary strength of this study is that it explores
the gap between men’s and women’s promotability
from a unique perspective. Prior studies have failed
to examine how managers’ biases regarding conflict
between work and family domains may explain
differences in upward mobility. Furthermore, we
examined this promotability gap by developing a
model with a strong theoretical foundation. Person
categorization and social role theories form the ba-
sis of the model and explain why and how sex
impacts promotability. Prior research has simply
investigated the impact of gender role stereotyping;
we went one step further to explore how gender
stereotypes interface with an area that is becoming
increasingly recognized as critical to effective or-
ganizational functioning: work and family balance.
And although it may be difficult to change manag-
ers’ general stereotypes (e.g., “think leader, think
male”), we feel this study provides practical infor-
mation to organizations seeking to dilute managers’
unfounded beliefs. For example, in the future it
may be beneficial to provide managers with evi-
dence that, although some women do the bulk of
their work at home (i.e., those who engage in flex-
ible work arrangements), and although women may
be more likely to participate in paid leave after the
birth of a child, these practices do not necessarily
mean women have higher family-work conflict. So,
from a practical perspective, organizations may use
our findings to educate managers on the cognitive
pitfalls of women and family-work conflict percep-
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tions. Finally, this study included data from both
managers and their subordinates; thus, significant
results for many of the key relationships in the
model were not inflated by common source bias.
Moreover, we performed three tests to rule out the
possibility of common method variance.

Future research extending the results of this
study is needed. We propose that sex impacts man-
agers’ perceptions of family-work conflict, fit, per-
formance, and promotability. Yet sex and percep-
tions of family-work conflict may impact a broader
range of outcomes. For example, Feldman (1981,
1986) suggested that person categorization may in-
fluence the quality of manager-subordinate ex-
changes and job-based resource outcomes. Extend-
ing this idea and viewing it in terms of results from
the present study, we suggest that managers’ cate-
gorizations of individuals on the basis of sex may
impact leader-member exchange, mentoring, and
pay decisions via perceptions of family-work con-
flict. We encourage future research that includes
these outcomes. Additionally, we believe that fam-
ily-related characteristics are not all “created
equal” when it comes to influencing managers’ per-
ceptions of family-work conflict. Although our
model treated the family status variables as linear
covariates, we heed the helpful suggestion of an
anonymous reviewer that nonlinear combinations
of these variables may play an important role. For
example, being a married man with children may
signal stability, providence, and balance (low fam-
ily-work conflict), yet being a married woman with
children may signal divided loyalties and limited
resources (high family-work conflict). Researchers
developing future models would do well to not
only combine these family status variables as con-
trols, but also to hypothesize specific ways in
which these combinations may affect managers’
perceptions of their subordinates.

In sum, this study examined just one of the po-
tential explanations for the contemporary glass
ceiling. As Meyerson and Fletcher (2000) stated,
the women’s movements of the 60s and 70s in the
United States brought revolutionary change in
terms of women’s upward progress in organiza-
tions, but the biases supporting the glass ceiling
today are much more subtle, multifaceted, and
deeply embedded than they were then. Today,
women encounter biases so rooted in systems that
they may not even be noticed until they are eradi-
cated (Meyerson & Fletcher, 2000). In this study,
we believe we have identified one such bias. Our
results indicate that managers tend to view women
as less promotable, poorer performers with poorer
fit with their jobs and organizations, because the
managers perceive women as experiencing greater

family-work conflict than men. Male managers
have been said to be gatekeepers of the upper ech-
elons of management (Duehr & Bono, 2006), yet we
found that female managers held family-work con-
flict stereotypes about female subordinates as well.
For these reasons, similar research on understand-
ing and reducing the impact of the family-work
conflict bias and other forms of subtle disadvantage
remain warranted and relevant.
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